AUDIT COMMITTEE

Tuesday 1 October 2002 (Afternoon)

Session 1

© Parliamentary copyright. Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body 2002. Applications for reproduction should be made in writing to the Copyright Unit, Her Majesty's Stationery Office, St Clements House, 2-16 Colegate, Norwich NR3 1BQ Fax 01603 723000, which is administering the copyright on behalf of the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body. Produced and published in Scotland on behalf of the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body by The Stationery Office Ltd. Her Majesty's Stationery Office is independent of and separate from the company now

trading as The Stationery Office Ltd, which is responsible for printing and publishing Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body publications.

CONTENTS

Tuesday 1 October 2002

	Col.
Interests	1175
"Overview of the National Health Service in Scotland 2000/01" $$	1176

AUDIT COMMITTEE

13th Meeting 2002, Session 1

CONVENER

*Mr Andrew Welsh (Angus) (SNP)

DEPUTY CONVENER

*Mr David Davidson (North-East Scotland) (Con)

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

*Rhona Brankin (Midlothian) (Lab)

*Margaret Jamieson (Kilmarnock and Loudoun) (Lab)

Mr Lloyd Quinan (West of Scotland) (SNP)

*Mr Keith Raffan (Mid Scotland and Fife) (LD)

COMMITTEE SUBSTITUTES

Miss Annabel Goldie (West of Scotland) (Con) Mr Duncan Hamilton (Highlands and Islands) (SNP) Janis Hughes (Glasgow Rutherglen) (Lab) Mr Jamie Stone (Caithness, Sutherland and Easter Ross) (LD)

*attended

THE FOLLOWING ALSO ATTENDED:

Mr Robert Black (Auditor General for Scotland)

CLERK TO THE COMMITTEE

Shelagh McKinlay

SENIOR ASSISTANT CLERK

Joanna Hardy

ASSISTANT CLERK

Seán Wixted

LOCATION

Committee Room 4

Scottish Parliament Audit Committee

Tuesday 1 October 2002

(Afternoon)

[THE CONVENER opened the meeting at 14:00]

Interests

The Convener (Mr Andrew Welsh): Good afternoon. I welcome everyone to the 13th meeting of the Audit Committee in 2002. Before we start, I make the usual announcement that mobile phones and pagers should be switched off. We have received no apologies.

The first item on the agenda is a declaration of interests. I welcome our colleague Rhona Brankin to the committee and invite her to declare any interests that she might have.

Rhona Brankin (Midlothian) (Lab): I am not sure whether these interests are relevant, but I usually declare them. I am currently on unpaid leave of absence from the University of Dundee and am a member of the board of trustees of the Scottish Mining Museum.

The Convener: I again welcome you and congratulate you on an excellent choice of committee.

Rhona Brankin: Thank you very much.

"Overview of the National Health Service in Scotland 2000/01"

The Convener: We move to the second item on the agenda. We have received correspondence in relation to the Executive's response to our report on the "Overview of the National Health Service in Scotland 2000/01". Members will recall that, for the first time in three and half years, the Executive had rejected a recommendation in one of our reports. At the time, I undertook to write to the head of the health department, Mr Trevor Jones, to seek clarification, because members felt that there had been a misunderstanding by the Executive about the recommendation in question.

I am delighted to be able to inform the committee that we have received a reply from Mr Jones which states that, following my clarification of the situation, the Executive now accepts our recommendation on the development of reporting systems to ensure transparency in the use of non-recurring funding in the NHS. I am happy to report that that maintains our 100 per cent acceptance record on committee recommendations.

Mr Keith Raffan (Mid Scotland and Fife) (LD): Mr Jones's reply accepting our recommendation is brief. That is fine. However, my only concern is that it also lacks clarification. He does not actually repeat that the health department will develop

"systems of reporting to ensure transparency".

It would be quite useful to find out how the health department is getting on with that. After all, we asked it not just to look into or monitor the matter, but to develop a system that regularly does so.

The Convener: The point is well taken. That said, although I do not want to pre-empt any items that might come up during this meeting, it might well be that Mr Jones will appear before the committee. We can draw the matter to his attention at that time. If members have no other comments, I will move on.

The committee has also received a letter from Mr Frank Owens of the Scottish Pharmaceutical General Council on the Scottish Executive's response to recommendation 8 in our report, which refers to the need for consultation during the

"development of the new computerised payment system".

Mr Owens alleges that the Common Services Agency's payment service still contains "serious faults".

The SPGC is clearly anxious that the committee should not receive any "false impression". As its point is very specific, it should form part of the ongoing dialogue between the SPGC and the Scottish Executive that we wish to take place. The SPGC also accepts that the problem is

"outwith the scope of the Committee's inquiry".

The situation is on-going and I have no doubt that Audit Scotland will consider it during its annual auditing scrutiny process. Therefore, I suggest that we note the SPGC's comments and return to the issue as part of our consideration of the next NHS overview.

Margaret Jamieson (Kilmarnock and Loudoun) (Lab): Because this area is causing concern, most of the accounts that have been submitted to Parliament are qualified. I am quite sure that the matter will come up in the Auditor General for Scotland's next overview report.

Mr Raffan: With the agreement of Mr Owen, we should copy the letter to the CSA, saying that it is a matter for concern and that we will follow it up the next time. The CSA should be aware that such serious and important points have been made.

The Convener: I am anxious that the committee should not be used as a conduit for interest groups that are in regular contact with the CSA. Instead, the matter should form part of the dialogue that we have recommended should take place between the authorities involved. We have placed the SPGC's letter on record and our concern has been noted.

Mr Raffan: It is not a question of the committee being a conduit—it is a question of being fair. We were obviously going to follow up the point at some stage. It is just as well that the CSA should be made aware of it now.

Mr David Davidson (North-East Scotland) (Con): After recently discussing the matter with some of the officers of the SPGC, I assure the committee that the council has made all its representations clear to the CSA and to the chief pharmacist in the health department. I agree with other members that the matter is causing a lot of unrest; indeed, the difficulty in question might arise in other parts of the NHS. Like general practitioners and dentists, pharmacists are contractors to the NHS. The committee must ensure that there are robust systems of making payments to contractors to the health service, particularly those who are under a regular contractual obligation to deliver front-line primary care services. We would be wise to take advice from the Auditor General on how we can regularly check that proper development is taking place.

Mr Robert Black (Auditor General for Scotland): I will note that and will report back to the committee in the future.

The Convener: I am in the committee's hands. Do members agree to note the SPGC's letter and the fact that it will form part of Audit Scotland's ongoing overview, which will come before us at some point?

Members indicated agreement.

The Convener: As we agreed at the previous committee meeting, we will now move into private session.

14:07

Meeting continued in private until 14:17.

Members who would like a printed copy of the *Official Report* to be forwarded to them should give notice at the Document Supply Centre.

No proofs of the *Official Report* can be supplied. Members who want to suggest corrections for the archive edition should mark them clearly in the daily edition, and send it to the Official Report, 375 High Street, Edinburgh EH99 1SP. Suggested corrections in any other form cannot be accepted.

The deadline for corrections to this edition is:

Wednesday 9 October 2002

Members who want reprints of their speeches (within one month of the date of publication) may obtain request forms and further details from the Central Distribution Office, the Document Supply Centre or the Official Report.

PRICES AND SUBSCRIPTION RATES

DAILY EDITIONS

Single copies: £5

Meetings of the Parliament annual subscriptions: £350.00

The archive edition of the Official Report of meetings of the Parliament, written answers and public meetings of committees will be published on CD-ROM.

WHAT'S HAPPENING IN THE SCOTTISH PARLIAMENT, compiled by the Scottish Parliament Information Centre, contains details of past and forthcoming business and of the work of committees and gives general information on legislation and other parliamentary activity.

Single copies: £3.75 Special issue price: £5 Annual subscriptions: £150.00

WRITTEN ANSWERS TO PARLIAMENTARY QUESTIONS weekly compilation

Single copies: £3.75

Annual subscriptions: £150.00

Standing orders will be accepted at the Document Supply Centre.

Published in Edinburgh by The Stationery Office Limited and available from:

The Stationery Office Bookshop 71 Lothian Road Edinburgh EH3 9AZ 0131 228 4181 Fax 0131 622 7017

The Stationery Office Bookshops at: 123 Kingsway, London WC2B 6PQ Tel 020 7242 6393 Fax 020 7242 6394 68-69 Bull Street, Birmingham B4 6AD Tel 0121 236 9696 Fax 0121 236 9699 33 Wine Street, Bristol BS1 2BQ Tel 01179 264306 Fax 01179 294515 9-21 Princess Street, Manchester M60 8AS Tel 0161 834 7201 Fax 0161 833 0634 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD Tel 028 9023 8451 Fax 028 9023 5401 The Stationery Office Oriel Bookshop, 18-19 High Street, Cardiff CF12BZ Tel 029 2039 5548 Fax 029 2038 4347

The Stationery Office Scottish Parliament Documentation Helpline may be able to assist with additional information on publications of or about the Scottish Parliament, their availability and cost:

Telephone orders and inquiries 0870 606 5566

Fax orders 0870 606 5588

The Scottish Parliament Shop George IV Bridge EH99 1SP Telephone orders 0131 348 5412

sp.info@scottish.parliament.uk www.scottish.parliament.uk

Accredited Agents (see Yellow Pages)

and through good booksellers

Printed in Scotland by The Stationery Office Limited

ISBN 0 338 000003 ISSN 1467-0178